the game. Phi Pi certainly did everything possible for us to have a good
time. And from the rings under our eyes as we went to our Monday eight
o'clocks their efforts were not in vain. From the minute we arrived in
Columbus the Phi Pi boys took us in tow and offered us every form of enter-
tainment the town afforded. On Saturday night there was a house dance
at the “Barn” four miles out of town. Most of us had dates with Ohio girls,
and we all had a big time. What might have happened Sunday morning I
do not know because I, with quite a few others, overslept.

Next year when the Ohio boys come over here we hope that they will
see an Alpha Chi Rho out there on the field. Our hopes are strong since
Postulant Johnson has received his numerals for his work on the freshman
squad.

Postulants Morgan, Green, and Gerber were initiated on December 7.

This year Brother Wharfield, with the help of Brother Ireland, has
been publishing monthly the Phi Kappa News. This is a three-column il-
lustrated newspaper containing from four to eight pages. It is mailed free
of charge to all the graduate Brothers of Phi Kappa and carries to them
the news of the resident Chapter along with news of the members of their
own class. From the responses of our alumni we know that it is a publica-
tion greatly appreciated.

Since Christmas there have been many house improvements. One of
them is the new pool room. Since we hold all our formal councils in the par-
lors, the old Chapter Hall has been vacant. This has been made into a
pool room. The pool table was removed from the south little dorm and that
room reconverted into a small dorm for those few Brothers who object too
strenuously to the “fresh air fiends” in the main dorm. New, and more ap-
propriate, lights have been put into the new pool room and the table re-
paired to the extent of $160.

Some of the study rooms and halls have been replastered. Between
semesters all of the study rooms will be redecorated. Additional space for
quiet study has been provided by the furnishing of the two rooms in the
basement, known as the “Better 'Ole.” Right now, while we are in the
midst of exams, we certainly appreciate them and are putting them to good
use.

Brother Sholis, who is one of the junior editors on the Illini, was in-
itiated into Sigma Delta Chi, professional journalism fraternity. He is
also a member of Kappa Tau Alpha, the “Phi Bete” of the School of Jour-
nalism. Brother Wharfield is a member of Sigma Delta Chi.

Brother “Buzz” Marshall was recently initiated into Daubers, honorary
and professional fraternity for artists. “Buzz” is in the architecture
school.



